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	Action

	1.
a)


	WELCOME, THANK YOU AND INTRODUCTIONS      

Terry Reynolds, Director for Learning, welcomed those present to the meeting(s), extending a particular welcome to the new (or new in post) Headteachers in each area, who are:
South 

Nicola Quaglia
Glebe Junior and UHI (Acting)

Debbie Loveless
Kingswood Infants (Acting)

Paula Masters
Holly Trees Primary (previous Essex Head)

John Peoples
St Peter’s Catholic Primary

Central (Mid)

Sophie Massey
Tolleshunt D’Arcy St Nicholas CE Primary

Jinnie Nichols
St Andrew’s CE Primary (Acting)

Jane Pomeroy
Feering CE Primary

Neil Taggart

Melbourne Park Primary (Acting)

Caroline Shingleton
Wethersfield CE Primary

Marie Staley

Trinity Road Primary

Neil Stotter

Purleigh Primary (Acting)

Sue Foster
           The Tyrells School 

Amanda Woolmer
John Bunyan Juniors

North-East 

Cath Pountney
Prettygate Juniors (Acting)

Patti Derry

St Andrew’s CE Primary, Wormingford

West

Bridget Hill

Chipping Ongar Primary

Shaon Ishaque
Kingsmoor Primary

Bernadette Miele
Tany’s Dell Primary

Thank you and farewell to those headteachers who leave their current post at the end of term:
South

Rosemary Morgan 
St Katherine’s CE Primary

Angela Savill

North Crescent Primary

Central (Mid)

Geoff Slide

Stock Primary

North-East

Mark Dawson
Ravenscroft Primary

Liz Harrison

Willow Brook Primary

West

Paula Tate

Peterswood Infant & Nursery
	

	2.
	NEW ISA (INDEPENDENT SAFEGUARDING AUTHORITY) REGULATIONS

Schools should now have heard about important changes that are to take place in October of this year in relation to safeguarding. The Vetting and Barring Scheme will constitute a new, improved checking and monitoring scheme that aims to prevent unsuitable people working or volunteering with children (and vulnerable adults). Anyone wishing to work with children and vulnerable adults will have to register with ISA (Independent Safeguarding Authority), which will make decisions on who is to be “barred” from such activity. The ISA is a non-Departmental Public Body, sponsored by the Home Office and supported by the DCSF and the Department of Health. ISA registration arises out of recommendation 19 of the Bichard Report and will play a major part in reforming current vetting and barring practices. However, it is only part of the overall safer recruitment process and all other elements (such as references, checking employment history etc) continue. Equally, although initial ISA registration includes a CRB check, it is clear that the current procedures for requiring CRB checks will continue.

ISA registration simply means that there is no known reason why an individual should not engage with children (or vulnerable adults) and does not constitute confirmation of approved employment in its own right. It will extend to paid workers, volunteers and the current workforce. Essentially there are two categories of activity recognised under the scheme – regulated and controlled. Regulated activity is of a specified nature and occurs in a specified place (e.g. all school posts). It could also involve a defined position (such as a school governor). It will be illegal to apply for a position, or to appoint someone to such a position, without ISA registration. Controlled activity relates to back-office functions where there is no day-to-day contact with children (or vulnerable adults) but where access to sensitive data is a feature of the role. Under current legislation (Safeguarding & Vulnerable Groups Act 2006) staff (new and current) cannot refuse to become ISA registered and employers must refer any concerns to the ISA if and when they occur (such referrals became the responsibility of the ISA, rather the DCSF/GTC from 20/01/2009). The ISA has a clear decision making process in place to consider such referrals and possible de-registration.

There is a large task ahead to ensure that all appropriate people are ISA registered and that subsequent checks include confirmation of this. Registration begins in July 2010 and will be phased in over a period of 5 years. The priority in the first 6 months will be to register new entrants and those moving jobs. Members of the existing workforce then need to be addressed looking firstly at those who have never been subject to CRB clearance. Those with current CRBs and back-office workers will follow. The scheme will have to be self supporting and a cost of £64 per paid employee is attached to initial registration (unpaid voluntary activity will not attract a fee).

Over the next few weeks and months ECC will inform schools of further developments in relation to this important scheme – including mechanisms for applying for registration and methods of payment. Schools cannot take any action at the current time, other than to ensure that their Single Central Record is up to date which will assist in managing ISA implementation. It will be essential that the registration process is carefully managed in the prescribed phased way to avoid overloading the systems. When more information is available about this process from ISA we will be advising schools exactly what they need to do and at what stage.

In the meantime, should schools require further information, the ISA has a website that includes FAQs at: www.isa-gov.org 
A West Headteacher asked if the LA will support schools with funding for initial registration of their staff. TR responded that this is unlikely as there simply isn’t the capacity within the LA budget, and the authority will have to fund the registration of ECC staff. 


	

	3.
	REVIEW OF MULTI-AGENCY WORKING IN ESSEX

Graham Tombs, Executive Director for Schools, Children and Families, has recently written to the Chairs of EPHA, ASHE and ASESME, concerning the review of the future organisation of multi-agency working in Essex, currently predominantly configured across the Schools Children and Families directorate in SENCAN, Integrated Youth Services, Social Care, TASCCs and YOT.  
Following feedback from headteachers about their concerns as to how the system is working to provide support to vulnerable children and schools in meeting children and young peoples’ needs, he is asking EPHA to nominate colleagues to work with ECC to redesign multi-agency working as an aspect of the Directorate’s services.

The following Headteachers will represent the four Areas:

Area

Headteacher

EPHA position/LDG

School

Email

Telephone

EPHA Chair

Claire Claydon

EPHA Chair

Brightlingsea Junior

brightlingsea@hotmail.com

01206 303618

Central

(Mid) 

Linda Findlay

Phil Kyriacou

Central Chair

Central Vice Chair

East Hanningfield Primary

Kings Road Primary

findlay@easthanningfield.essex.sch.uk

head@kingsroad-pri.essex.sch.uk

01245 400772

01245 256074

South

Monica Dimmock

Debbie Rogan

EPHA Treasurer

Wickford 

Glebe Infants 

Wickford Infants 

headteacher@glebe-inf.essex.sch.uk
admin@wickfordcofe.essex.sch.uk

01268 785414

01268 733297

West

Jan Tunney

Lorna Handscomb

Epping Forest South

Harlow

Limes Farm & Infants

Latton Green Primary

admin@limesfarm-inf.essex.sch.uk
headteacher@lattongreen.essex.sch.uk

0208 5011115

01279 850 213

North East

Sheena Clover

Karen Springett

North East Chair

EPHA Vice-Chair/

Colchester West

Parsons Heath Primary

Milldene Primary 

sheenaclover@hotmail.com
headteacher@milldene.essex.sch.uk

01206 860612

01621 816490

Headteachers were asked to contact their representatives, or contact Wendi Ogle-Welbourn, the Director for Commissioning directly at Wendi.Ogle-Welbourn@essex.gov.uk. 
In addition, Lou Williams will act as raporteur to gather views on behalf of the Local Authority. 
The intention is that changes are agreed and implemented as soon as possible (ideally by the start of the new school year) but the LA recognises that it is more important to get a new organisation right and that any consultation and changes must not be rushed. 
Initial thoughts from headteachers at the meetings largely focussed on the reorganisation of TASSCs, which vary widely across the county. The inequity of provision is recognised by the LA and it is accepted that in some areas (notably Epping Forest) there are real concerns that a reorganisation will impact negatively on their existing excellent TASCC. 
However, it is generally felt that there are not enough resources and capacity to sustain 29 TASCCs and the preferred model is likely to be based on support for the four quadrants in Essex, whilst recognising the need for flexibility. Schools, Children and Families is also working with the Primary Care Trusts, and there is a particular need to align funding effectively.

It was noted that there will not be additional funding to reorganise multi-agency working, but savings will be made by reducing on bureaucracy and by the likely need to employ fewer managers and by reducing the current costs of funding 29 local bases for TASCCs. 

Headteachers asked if the LA has looked at the practice in other authorities to see how multi-agency working is managed elsewhere. TR noted that part of this review will include looking at the practice in statistical neighbours such as Kent and Staffordshire, and that Wendi Ogle-Welbourn (new Director for Commissioning) will be undertaking this as part of her remit. 

Headteachers asked whether their views will genuinely be listened to; for example, if the consensus is that the system should remain the same, will that be accepted? TR stressed that there will be a proper consultation with heads, and that the outcomes of the review and decisions on the way forward will be a joint responsibility. 


	

	4.
	INTERNATIONAL SCHOOL AWARD

Headteachers were referred to the information paper circulated at the meeting. This notes that the DCSF International School Award (ISA) is an accreditation scheme for curriculum-based international work in schools. It provides recognition for teachers and schools working to instil a global dimension into the learning experience of children and young people. The ISA has had a very positive impact on developing pupils’ awareness of the cultures of other countries, whilst still promoting an understanding of their own culture. Over 1,000 awards have been presented to successful schools since the start of the scheme in 1999. The award is free and open to all UK schools with pupils aged between 3 and 19.

The ISA encourages and supports schools to develop:

· An international ethos embedded throughout the school;

· Pupil involvement in international work;
· Effective partnerships with schools in other countries;
· Collaborative curriculum-based work with a number of partner schools;

· Year round international activity;

· Involvement of the wider community;

· Evaluation from a variety of sources, enabling development.

The ISA now features in Part One of the SEF for schools in England as a “significant award” that contributes to giving the school a “distinctive character”.

ISA categories

There are three categories

Foundation: Introducing internationalism - designed for schools that are just embarking on internationalism

Intermediate: Developing internationalism –designed for schools that have more curriculum-based international activities and have started to work with one or more international partner schools

The International School Award (Full ISA) – designed for schools ready to demonstrate an international ethos throughout the school, which is included in the school development plan. This will involve substantial curriculum-based international activity and schools must demonstrate collaborative work. It is likely that the school has a history of international activity over the past two years.

For further information about the ISA, go to

http://www.globalgateway.org.uk/default.aspx?page=1343
or contact Steven Brand   steven.brand@essex.gov.uk or

Andrea Osbourne              andrea.osbourne@essex.gov.uk

At the South meeting, Lyn Corderoy, Headteacher at Grange Primary, noted that her school has achieved the full award and she would be very happy to discuss this with any colleagues who are interested in the process, or who would like to visit her school to see the ISA in action.
Schools in other areas that have achieved the Award and would be happy to share their experience and practice include Myland Primary and Highwoods Primary in the North East, Wimbish Primary in the West, and Lawford Mead Infants in Central (Mid).


	

	5. A

B

C


	JOINT AREA REVIEW OUTCOMES

Nicky Pace, Director for Vulnerable Children –Central, North East and West meetings

Terry Reynolds – South meeting

The judgements from the Essex Joint Area Review (JAR) have been published, and the authority has been judged as inadequate in relation to safeguarding (one of just 8 LAs to be judged as inadequate nationally). This is regarded as an accurate judgement by the Local Authority, and it is working to implement change in Essex in relation to safeguarding and children’s services. The LA is now subject to a DCSF improvement notice, which recognises that Essex has identified problems and must demonstrate measurable improvement. There will be a progress review in 6 months, after which time the Secretary of State could intervene if judged necessary. 

Nicky Pace stated that she has been aware of problems in Essex since she arrived in February 2008 and has uncovered issues across the county. There are a number of key measures that must be addressed, notably the urgent need to recruit more and effective staff, particularly within social care.
At the present time there are too few social workers and their case loads are unacceptable: in one case a social worker in the South of the county had a case load of 150, and the recommended number is less than 20. The LA has committed funding to recruit an additional 60 social workers immediately. However, there is a national shortage of qualified and experienced social workers so recruitment presents a challenge. She discussed the problems around recruiting social workers, noting that it is essential to ensure good quality of provision as well as quantity. At the present time 50% of social workers in Essex have been qualified for two years or less. She stressed that this is a national issue, and Essex is now trying to address this by offering a better package than other local authorities, including benefits such as housing, in order to attract more experienced social workers. ECC is also recruiting from abroad where necessary. In the meantime, the council is addressing the acute shortage by hiring social workers from private agencies. As an interim emergency measure peripatetic teams of additional social workers have been recruited to review and reduce case loads, which will include closing cases when that can be done safely. 

There is a real recognition that this is a very difficult, stressful and challenging job, and social workers need support and a re-organisation of the role to enable them to spend more time working directly with children and families, rather than spending so much of their time on paperwork. 

An Action Plan is in place to address the matter, and this includes the introduction of Social Care Direct, which aims to make threshold decisions more consistent. 

Nicky noted that the Child Protection and Looked After Children registers are not always right; Essex has had a tendency to leave very young children in families who cannot cope for too long, when they should be on the CP register or taken into care. At the other extreme, there are children who should not be on the register at all, or should be adopted permanently. There is insufficient capacity in foster care and adopting families, particularly for older children and young people. 

The following discussions took place at the four meetings:

Headteachers asked what support is available for teachers in schools who have to support and cope with children in need on a day to day basis. It was noted that social workers have clinical supervision and support, but this is not available for teachers and staff in schools. One head noted that her school had the services of a mental health worker for one day a week, and this had made a huge difference to both children and staff. NP said that there are plans to increase the number of mental health workers, and also to offer support to staff through programmes such as the Well-being Programme. 
Headteachers universally welcomed the increase in the number of social workers, and related many examples of the impact of not having enough people in the system: one head made seven calls to a named social worker and had no response. NP stressed that there is a directive that a social worker should respond to the referrer within 3 days, and if it is a child protection matter that response should be in one day. 

NP confirmed that the authority is looking at the conditions and support for social workers, to make their job more possible and bearable. This will include increased administrative support to help deal with the heavy load of paperwork. 

It was noted that the Laming report has recommended that social workers should be trained in this country, which may delay the time from recruitment to commencement of service. NP stressed that all social workers from abroad must have minimum qualifications, and the LA has an arrangement with Anglia Ruskin University to enable them to offer immediate training to familiarise qualified social workers with local systems. She hopes that additional social workers will be in place by the autumn term. 
Headteachers discussed whether they should be asking LA staff for proof of CRB checks when they visit a school; one headteacher said that she had been told that she should not be doing this, though she checks all visitors as a matter of course. Lou Williams (South Locality Group Manager) reiterated that the advice from HR is that schools do not need to ask for proof of CRB as all ECC and PCT staff are checked as a matter of course; without a successful CRB check they are not allowed to work in schools. Headteachers responded that this guideline is not always accepted to Ofsted. NP stated that she has pursued this issue with Ofsted and has concluded that some inspectors have exceeded their remit. 
It was noted that there are different levels of expertise in social care, and that the assessment and child protection workers are hardest to recruit and retain. NP noted that she is looking at the structure within social care and is introducing the role of Assistant Senior Practitioner, to support the more experienced workers. 

Headteachers felt strongly that there needs to be commitment to long term funding of services rather than having to rely on making repeated bids for funding, with the resulting lack of certainty about services and the difficulties of having to employ people on short term contract.

NP was asked about how she perceives the link between the TASSCs and social care. She said that she sees social work as the tertiary service at the highest level of need, and argued that other services are in place to act as a preventative measure to stop vulnerable children from needing that ultimate social care support. Part of the review of TASSCs will be to ensure that this aim is being effectively addressed.
The issue of effective communication between social care and schools was discussed at length, with heads complaining that they give information about children to social care, but often do not hear back about referrals or that they are not given essential information about vulnerable children, which would help them protect children in school. Many felt that social care does not trust headteachers as professional colleagues. NP stressed that social workers should be communicating with schools, and agreed that there needs to be a change of culture to ensure that social workers do communicate with schools early on in any assessment process. 

Headteachers discussed the difficulty of getting some parents to sign a CAF for their child. NP stated that there are times when schools will need to invoke Section 57 and make a CAF referral without the parent’s signature.

Headteachers also discussed the vulnerability of children at the end of the school day on a Friday, when it may be difficult (or impossible) to access support for a child. Numerous heads gave accounts of being asked by social care to “hang on” to a child at the end of the school day, or are told to take that child to a police station, something that many are very reluctant to do. There are just two Emergency Duty Social Workers in the county. 

The need to have better cooperation across county borders was raised as an issue. NP stressed that there are clear guidelines about this, but headteachers reported that on numerous occasions they have had to restart the process of accessing support and protection for a child who may have moved across county or borders, perhaps from one parent to another. NP promised to look into this, and other concerns that have been raised. She asked headteachers to contact her directly with their concerns on 01245 430494 or email: Nicky.Pace@essexcc.gov.uk
DOWRIES FOR LOOKED AFTER CHILDREN

All Looked After Children are entitled to a dowry of £1200 a year, to support their learning and well-being in school. This used to be paid once a year within the delegated budget, but in some cases this funding did not then move with a child if they were relocated to another school. From this financial year schools will not receive LAC funding in the DSG but will receive £400 a term per child. It is recommended that this money is used for training, support, supply cover and so on, and the LA intends to write to schools with suggestions of appropriate ways to use the funding, as Ofsted has picked up that the use of this money is not been monitored effectively.
In addition each Essex LAC is entitled to an additional £500 through their PEP (Personal Education Plan) for any additional needs. This might be used in a variety of ways, perhaps to boost the child’s self-esteem and opportunities, by providing them with access to extra-curricular activities or the provision of a laptop, for example. For more information on how to access this money headteachers are asked to contact Martin Curtis, Head of the Virtual School for Looked After Children in Essex on 01245 434957 or at martin.curtis3@essexcc.gov.uk

In relation to PEPs, it was noted that their completion often falls to headteachers and it was hoped that, if there is an increase in the number of social workers, this responsibility should be undertaken by them in future.

EDUCATION CHAMPIONS

Those of you who have read Dickens’ Great Expectations will recall how Pip always felt as if someone was watching over him and making sure he was ok and easing his way in life.  The launch of an innovative new scheme, “Education Champions”, seeks to give that assurance and support to some of Essex’s Looked After Children. 

The scheme, which will be launched in Spring 2009, asks senior managers within Essex County Council to use their support to improve the educational provision and outcomes of a specific young person.  The role forms part of the Authority’s commitment to deliver effective ‘Corporate Parenting’ and help more looked after children and young people to fulfil their potential. The idea of Education Champions was piloted in the London Borough of Barnet in 2004/05 and has been hailed a success, with significant improvements being seen in the GCSE results of participating children.

The scheme asks Champions to act as a ‘pushy parent’ on behalf of a looked after child or young person and to ask reasonable questions about their education, just as any good parent would.  The Champion will not meet the young person or have their details, but they will meet with their social worker and have access to the child’s Personal Education Plan.  

Champions will have discussions around how the young person is getting on in terms of their education.  They would also find out what level of provision is in place for the young persons and whether it is meeting their needs with a view to agreeing with the social worker what can be done to help remove any obstacles to the young persons reaching their potential.  The young persons will know they have a Champion and the hope is that, just like Pip, they will know someone is looking out for them.

Education Champions will be launched in March 2009, with a view to having Champions begin their role with current Year 11 students in the summer term.  There are approximately 130 looked after young people in the current Year 11 and it may not be possible to appoint an Education Champion to everyone and there will be selection criteria.  The LA hopes that in future years they will be able to roll the scheme out for the full academic year to support looked after children through their GCSEs. Nicky also added that they would be keen to add Headteachers to the list of Education Champions, perhaps linked to Essex Looked After Children who are living out of county. 

For further information on the scheme, please contact Nicky Pace, Director for Vulnerable Children on 01245 430494 or email: Nicky.Pace@essexcc.gov.uk    

	

	6.
	PANDEMIC FLU BUSINESS CONTINGENCY PLANNING

Roger Gatford, ECC Programme Manager – South and North East meetings

Mark Eaton, ECC Programme Manager – Central (Mid) and West meetings

Pandemic flu epidemics take place, on average, every 30 years. The pandemic flu outbreak in 1918/19 killed twice as many people as those who died in World War 1. The last outbreak was in 1968 so, statistically, this country is overdue another outbreak. What no one knows is when it will happen and how serious the epidemic could be. Pandemic flu will kill many people, particularly the young and old in society, and there is no vaccine or antidote.

Pandemic flu is likely to attack in waves of 16 weeks, peaking at week 6. It is anticipated that there could be as many as 750,000 extra deaths nationally during a pandemic flu epidemic, which would translate into around 20,000 deaths in Essex.

The Local Authority and schools are being asked to prepare a Business Continuity Plan to ensure that essential services, including the education of children and young people, continue to operate as far as possible.

Therefore, the next steps for schools are 

· A suitable person must be identified as the ‘Flu Pandemic Business Contingency lead’ 

· Essex County Council will contact each school asking for the named person (march – April); they will then email the schools representative detailing the actions they will have to take.

· Essex County Council will provide a Flu Pandemic Business Contingency Template to assist Schools in preparing their plan (17 May).

· Each school will own their Business Contingency plan and, at some point, this should be approved by the Governing Body.

· Essex County Council will collate and monitor individual school plans to enable consistency of approach, completeness within Essex and feedback to individuals across the sector (end of July).

Further Advice can be found at the following links

http://esi.essexcc.gov.uk/vip8/si/esi/content/binaries/documents/Advice_and_Guidance/Emergency_planning_and_response_in_schools_Sep08_2.doc
http://www.teachernet.gov.uk/emergencies/planning/flupandemic/
http://www.preparingforemergencies.gov.uk/emergency/health.shtm
The full presentation can be found on the EPHA website. 

	

	7.
	ESSEX TRANSFORMATION PROGRAMME

Gary Pocock delivered a presentation on the Essex Transformation Programme. Essex County Council has a highly ambitious vision, Essex Works, to make the county a place which provides the best quality of life in Britain. To deliver this vision, the Essex Transformation Programme is an ambitious initiative which will enable the role and shape of the council to evolve, to deliver excellence through customer-focussed, joined up services.

The Council faces increasingly challenging financial circumstances caused by rising demand for services, a tightening fiscal climate and government expectations of efficiency gains and savings. The aim for the Essex Transformation Programme is to deliver a significant reduction in running costs (a saving of £200m by the end of Year 3 of the plan) to re—invest in front-line services.  

It was argued that the Council is constantly exploring ways to deliver high quality services while making sure they provide value for money. The Essex Transformation Programme is about testing the market and seeing if there is a partner who can match ECC’s ambition to achieve its aims. It was stressed that no decision has been taken on the solution for Essex and the Council may find that there isn’t a partner who can meet their expectations. 

The Council is seeking a partner who can supplement its existing strengths with a range of best practice skills and tools to help transform its services. The following provisos have been agreed:

· The partner will work with the Council and its staff to design and deliver improved solutions.

· ECC will share the risk and the returns.

· The partner will work with ECC for a period of up to 8 years.

The process began last August, and a total of five organisations submitted submit proposals by 2 February 2009. This has now been narrowed down to two organisations, IBM and T-systems. 
In response to questioning, GP agreed that partners will, of course, be looking to make money from their involvement with the Council. ECC is keen to gain best value for money for the services that are offered, and is looking closely at the submissions from prospective partners to establish how this might work. 

It was noted that other LAs are looking at a similar partnerships, although Essex is ahead in the process and hopes to make a final decision in April. However, he noted that it is too early in the process to confirm that ECC will definitely go ahead with a partnership.

Headteachers asked how this decision differed from the proposal made three years ago to go into partnership with a private company. GP noted that this proposal relates to the whole of the County Council, not just schools, children and families, and so there is a much greater opportunity to make savings. 

There is no absolute guarantee that all jobs will stay in Essex, but the Executive Director, Graham Bell, has been clear that the intention is not to outsource provision, and ECC should control the decision making process. 

GP was not sure how much the providers will charge for their services, but explained that the county council has not been charged for the initial stage of the consultation process; any cost to the bidder would be built into their business plan.   
	

	8. 
	CHILD MENTAL HEALTH AND WELL-BEING

Led by Jane Harper-Smith, Assistant Director Health Development 

Jane circulated an analysis of ECC Child Adolescent Mental Health Services (CAMHS) expenditure for 2007/08, details of a proposal to commission the Brief Child and Family Phone Interview system, and information about Mental Health First Aid, a national training programme for workers in children’s services.

Provision in Essex for children and young people with emotional and mental health problems is not yet adequate: benchmarking information has shown that about 75% of children are not accessing services they need and Essex is in the bottom quartile of provision due to inadequate numbers of CAMHS workers and other staff. Benchmarking data suggests that Essex should have 270 workers in Tier 2, and currently there are 31 in TASCCs and 30 additional workers focusing on mental health. There is a similar deficiency in Tier 3.

It is calculated that 10% of children have a diagnosable mental health condition, and 10% more have severe Behavioural, Emotional and Social Disorders. A CAMHS Joint Commissioning Group has been established and they have developed a plan based on a four year investment into services. 
Emerging priorities include addressing access to universal services. The CAMHS Joint Commissioning Group is considering commissioning the Brief Child and Family Phone Interview (BCFPI) web based tool for Essex. 
The BCFPI is a ½ - 1 hour, computer-assisted, clinical intake and outcomes interview, used for children/young people aged 3 – 18 years. It was developed in Canada, based on the  Ontario Child Health Study, and has been successfully introduced to CAMHS services in Sweden, It could be described as a highly sophisticate triage system like NHS Direct, but can also measure outcomes of service at an individual client, team, service and population levels and generate contemporaneous reports of these issues. The system is considered by clinicians to be more comprehensive than Strengths and Difficulties Questionnaire (SDQ).

There are three core functions of BCFPI:


· Triaging case management 

· Outcomes, satisfaction, measurement and benchmarking 
· Service system management

This system is being trialled in the five PCTs, starting in Basildon. A headteacher suggested it would be helpful to extend this trial to include Wickford and Billericay. There are issues such as data protection to be considered and these will be considered during the trial.

Funding for CAMHS
Additional funding this year for CAMHS includes £400,000 that has been allocated by the Schools Forum (retained from the DSG, £6 per pupil) and an additional £400,000 through the Local Area Agreement. There is additional funding through the PCT. There are plans to increase the workforce by at least 100.

It was noted that the DCSF will give every primary and pre-school £500 when they register with the SEAD (Social, Emotional Aspects of Development) programme.

Mental Health First Aid training programme

MHFA is a 12-hour intensive course, delivered over 2 days, developed and regulated by the National Institute for Mental Health in England and the Care Services Improvement Partnerships. The course costs £250 per delegate. For booking call 0203 3937394 or email bookings@carematterspartnership.co.uk
Jane Harper-Smith can be contacted on 07801 635008 or at jane-harper-smith@essex.gov.uk

	

	9.
a)

b)

c)

d)

e)

f)

g)

h)
	PRIMARY STRATEGY DEVELOPMENTS

Led by Alison Fiala, Head of Primary Improvement 

School Improvement Partner review

It was confirmed that the review of SIPs is ongoing and that all SIPs have now undergone their performance management review. Alision thanked heads for returning their evaluation forms; around 340 evaluations have been returned. 
Headteachers discussed the required paperwork and preparation for SIP visits. AF noted that, according to feedback from SIPs who work for Essex and other Local Authorities, Essex seems to be somewhere in the middle in relation to quality assurance protocols – neither the most or the least demanding. The LA is currently looking at a “notebook” which will contain all visit reports and data for each school in one place, to avoid duplication and ensure a partnership approach where both schools and SIPs contribute to an on-going evaluation of the school progress and improvement. 

On a positive note, it was reported that all the SIPs have agreed to continue to work for Essex for a further year and a number have requested additional schools.  

A working group has been established as part of the quality assurance process for SIPs and to consider any changes to the future delivery and programme of visits for the second year. The following headteachers have agreed to be part of this group and they would welcome feedback from colleagues.

South 

Harriet Phelps-Knights

West

John Clements, Lesley Clark

North-East
Karen Springett, Sheena Clover

Central
Phil Kyriacou, Geraldine Denham-Hale

Ofsted Inspection framework 2009

There will be changes to the Ofsted inspection framework and the SEF and the LA plans to hold briefing sessions late in the summer term, once the framework has been published. AF anticipates that the new framework for inspection is likely to include:

· No notice inspections

· A stronger focus on learning and teaching

· A focus on narrowing the gap between the highest and lowest attaining pupils

· Headteachers will increasingly be part of the “inspection team” and will be involved in writing the Pre Inspection Briefing, for example.

· Inspections of outstanding schools will take place every six years, with interim health checks.

Every Child Counts

Since September 2008 Essex has been an Every Child Counts authority, working with Southend and Thurrock as the Greater Essex Consortium. This is a national intervention programme supported by the Every Child a Chance Trust and the Primary National Strategy.

In September 2009 there will be a new cohort of 50 schools in the consortium so if you know of a school who would be interested please contact Lianne West, Essex Teacher Leader, via the Essex Maths team at Harlow Centre 01279 451455

Every Child a Reader

A launch of this programme was held on 4 March and 55 headteachers attended to hear a wide range of presentations about the strategy.

The LA is anticipating that they will appoint 31 reading recovery teachers from September 2009, with funding shared between the LA and the school.

AfL Strategy Objectives
For each of the three years, starting April 2008, every maintained school will receive money through the Standards Fund to help them establish assessment for learning or to extend the good practice they already have in place.

In Year 2, 2009-10, SIEY will give £1000 to every school to support the introduction of APP and will offer differentiated support and training, depending on where a school considers itself to be in relation to APP.

1:1 Tuition

Schools in Essex have been involved since Summer 2007 in the DCSF ‘Making Good Progress’ Progression pilot. The core aim of the pilot is to maximise rates of progression for all pupils in Key Stages 2 and 3 in English and Mathematics. Alongside approaches which have already been extended into the wider domain including the setting of progression targets and the use of APP (Assessing Pupil Progress), pilot schools have been trialling ‘one to one tuition’ as an intervention strategy to accelerate the progress of selected pupils who are vulnerable to not achieving two levels of progress in either subject. From the outset, responses of pupils, tutors and parents have been almost universally positive and impact has been recorded not only in terms of academic progress but also in motivation, self esteem, confidence and willingness to engage with the subject ‘back in class’. 

As a result, the decision has now been taken to roll out a national programme of tuition. 

How does it work? 

Tuition is offered:

· On a one to one basis

· Beyond normal school hours (except in extraordinary circumstances agreed with the LA) 

· In English or mathematics

· By a qualified tutor (holding QTS) 

· For ten hours in sessions of a minimum of one hour in length. 

and 

· In consultation with the class teacher and parent. 

Who is it for? 

Tuition may be considered for:

· Pupils who have entered the key stage below age related expectations

· Pupils who are falling behind trajectory during the latter stages of a key stage and are therefore vulnerable to not achieving two levels of progress in either English or mathematics. 

· Looked after children who would particularly benefit from this support

Roll out: a phased approach

National implementation will take a phased approach. In Phase One, for the Spring and Summer terms 2009, LAs have been given a limited amount of funding to provide targeted tuition to pupils in Years 5 and 6. 

In this first phase, tuition is aimed at pupils for whom teacher assessment shows that their progress in English or mathematics has stalled in the latter part of the Key Stage, and that they are therefore at risk of not adding 2 levels of progress in one or the other subject. Using a combination of threshold and progression data, including trends over time, we have identified a target group of schools for Phase One. Introductory ‘launch’ events have recently taken place. 

Preparation for Phase Two of national roll out commences in April 2009, for implementation from September 2009. In this phase, tuition will be available to a wider range of schools and for a number of pupils representing approximately 3% of the cohort in key stages 2 and 3, and in key stage 4 in National Challenge schools. In Essex, this translates to over 7,600 pupils in total. The plan is then for the allocation to increase further for September 2010, towards the Children’s Plan pledge of 600,000 tutored pupils nationally for 2010-11. 

Due to its experience in the Making Good progress pilot phase, Essex is very well placed to support its schools to meet the challenges of implementing one to one tuition. More details of Phase Two will be communicated as soon as they are available. Meanwhile, any questions should be directed to Tracy Goodway or Marilyn Miners (MGP Pilot leads) via cara.lucas@essex.gov.uk 

A number of headteachers discussed their experiences so far in relation to one to one tuition. The experiences have been mainly positive, but challenges faced so far include finding enough high quality tutors, and ensuring that they are working in partnership with the school.

The following information was distributed to headteachers at the meetings and will be posted on the EPHA website:
Flowchart for school inspection process

Headship references flowchart  
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	SEN FUNDING AND MAPPING OF PROVISION

Led by Gary Pocock, Head of SENCAN –South, Central and North East

Led by Gary Bloom – west meeting

Gary gave a detailed presentation on the existing provision of SEN funding in Essex. He explained that his objective was to provide headteachers with an overview of how Special and Additional Educational Needs are funded in Essex in Mainstream Schools, Enhanced Provisions and Special Schools.

Mainstream SEN funding

· Individual Schools’ budget shares for the financial year are detailed in the Section 52 budget statement.

· The schedule is sent out in March for the upcoming financial year.

· Budgets are currently allocated on a three year cycle to guarantee predictability in budget allocation for schools.  Adjustments will be made annually for pupil numbers as at Pupil Level Annual School Census day (PLASC) day in January.

· All Section 52 statements are available on the Essex School’s Infolink.

· http://esi.essexcc.gov.uk/vip8/si/esi/dis/content/index.jsp?&sectionOid=895&chann

 HYPERLINK "http://esi.essexcc.gov.uk/vip8/si/esi/dis/content/index.jsp?&sectionOid=895&channelOid=18650&guideOid=18675" \t "_parent" elOid=18650&guideOid=18675
The notional SEN Fund is made up of three components:

Key Stage Funding

Primary Schools are expected to spend a minimum of 3% of their Key Stage funding on pupils with SEN/AEN. 

The cost of the SENCO or Assistant SENCO (unless providing direct support to a pupil), the administrative costs associated with SEN and the costs of effectively differentiating the curriculum, including smaller class sizes for some pupils and other Wave 2 interventions should all be paid from the remaining Key Stage funding.
Additional Educational Needs

With effect from April 2008 Essex LA introduced a single formula factor to fund pupils with Additional Educational Needs. The Additional Needs formula element replaces the following previous formula elements;

· Statements at Bands A & B

· Existing AEN Factor

· Personalised Learning

· SEN Non-Statemented

· Social Deprivation

Separate needs led resources are delegated in the Section 52 Statement. These resources form part of the overall school formula budget and the Governing Body can determine how these resources are allocated.

These resources are intended to meet the needs of pupils with Additional Educational Needs and can be related to pupils on School Action and School Action Plus and Gifted and Talented pupils.  They should provide something additional to and different from that provided to pupils with universal needs.

These funds should be used to make a base level of funding for pupils who have statements of SEN.

The expected hours for a pupil on ESA or ESA+ or the schools contribution towards a pupil with a statement will depend on the number of pupils receiving additional support and the school’s SEN delegated budget. As a general rule the hours can be allocated as 1 hour of individual LSA support or equivalent to a pupil on ESA and 1.5 to 5 hours for pupils who are on ESA+.

Should a pupil be put forward for Statutory Assessment then the expectation would be that the pupil would be receiving 5 hours of individual LSA support or equivalent however additional resources will not be allocated unless the pupil is assessed as requiring in excess of 12.5 hours of individual LSA support or equivalent. 

Where a pupil has a statement of SEN it would be anticipated that the first 5 hours of LSA support time would be provided through the needs led funding (additional needs and key stage funding).

SEN Statements – Complex and Severe

· From April 2008 Essex operated a revised banding system for pupils with statements of SEN as follows:

· Additional Needs
<= 7.5 hours of LA Support

· Complex Needs
>7.5 <= 17 hours of LA Support

· Severe Needs
>= 17.5 hrs LA support

· Pupils with additional needs with statements of SEN will receive no additional funding from the Local Authority.

· These figures exclude the 5 hours of support from within a schools’ own budget.

Income Deprivation Affecting Children Index (IDACI)

The national IDACI tables for December 2007 have been used to map pupils (as recorded on the autumn 2007 school census) to their Lower Super Output Area (LSOA) using their individual home postcodes.  An average IDACI score is calculated for each school reflecting overall social deprivation of pupils attending the school and applied to the January 2008 pupil numbers. 

http://www.dcsf.gov.uk/cgi-bin/inyourarea/idaci.pl
Prior Attainment Funding

· The prior attainment funding is distributed by calculating an average low attainment score for the school and applied to January 2008 pupil numbers.  The data used is: 

· Key Stage 1 pupils: Foundation Stage Profile scores: the average percentage of pupils not achieving an average of 6 or more points in Communication, Language and Literacy and Mathematical development (results for latest 3 years); and

· Key Stage 2 pupils: Key Stage 1 SATs: average percentage of pupils scoring less than level 2 in Mathematics and English (results for latest 4 years). 

At the meetings concerns were raised about the perceived unfairness of funding in relation to the requirement for schools to fund the first 5  hours of support for statemented children which is now in the AEN funding allocation.  One head asked if she had the same amount, penny for penny, than would have been in previous budgets; GP replied that she would not necessarily have the same amount; this would depend on attainment and social deprivation factors, and there are winners and losers in the allocation of funds. He said he would be prepared to review this to ensure that the system is fairer and accepted that any funding formula shouldn’t penalise schools for supporting a disproportionately high level of children with SEN.

Heads were also concerned that SENCAN calculates on-costs for support staff at 8% whereas, in reality, it is more likely to be 20%. 
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	ISSUES RAISED BY HEADTEACHERS
Retention of funds from the dedicated schools grant (DSG) - Central
Headteachers questioned how much money is retained by the Local Authority each year, and how much is distributed directly to schools. 

Terry Reynolds responded that the Local Authority has taken the approach that most funding should now be allocated to the DSG and schools should have the autonomy to decide how the majority of funds should be spent, rather than having large amounts of funding ring-fenced. He explained that the “default position” for the Schools Forum is that money should be in schools and not held back by the LA, but there is a recognition that some funding has to be retained to fund joint projects such as the BAPs, as well to support other LA responsibilities such as Looked After Children. Terry reminded heads that the LA is not represented on the Schools Forum and has not overridden any decisions that they have made. The Local Authority’s role on the Schools Forum is to present reports and proposals for consideration. 
School meals funding - Central
The Chair of Central noted that the reduction in financial support for school meals has had a huge impact on her school and she has asked other heads to sign a petition if they agreed with her concerns. Terry Reynolds noted that the previous allocation for school meals is now within the lump sum on the Section 52 and he AGREED to investigate the exact break down of the lump sum including the allocation for school meals. It was also AGREED that Jim Macdonald, Head of Finance, would be asked to attend the summer termly headteacher meetings to explain how the decision to allocate funds to various cost centres was reached.

School Forum representation – Central and West

At both meetings there was discussion about the Schools Forum and whether Primary headteachers are properly represented and/or consulted about matters that come before the forum.

Rob Baxter (Schools Finance Team) has been asked to review the terms of reference for the Schools Forum, and it was noted that briefing sessions have been introduced for the primary headteachers on the Schools Forum, prior to their meetings. These pre-briefing meetings should enable primary headteacher representatives to question agenda items and consult with colleagues in advance of the Schools Forum meetings. It was requested that the EPHA Executive would discuss and consider whether and how it could support the Schools’ Forum representatives to ensure better informed judgements and that possible implications are fully understood.
Local Authority staffing at year end –West

A Headteacher asked why a significant number of ECC staff have taken their holiday entitlement at the end of the financial year, as they have been told (as he put it) that they must “use it or lose it”. This has left various department very short staffed and unable to operate effectively. TR agreed that there are limits on how many days staff can carry forward, but that this issue should not have an impact on services. He noted that there is currently a review of leave, time in lieu and so on, and that this matter will be taken into account. 

	TR 

JM

EPHA Exec 
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	DATES AND TIMES OF FUTURE MEETINGS   

Dates of EPHA Executive and Area Heads meetings Summer Term 2009

Executive     
Wednesday 29 April    
Anglia Ruskin 

EAST         
Tuesday 9 June      

Marks Tey Hotel 

SOUTH       
Tuesday 16 June   

The Belvedere 

CENTRAL   
Wednesday 17 June  
The Waterfront, Chelmsford 

WEST            Tuesday 23 June       
North Weald Golf Club

EPHA Annual General Meeting

Friday 3 July 2009                           
Marks Tey Hotel
Deputy and Assistant Headteachers’ Conference        

Friday 9 October 2009 
      

Stansted Hilton hotel

EPHA Headteachers’ Conference

Friday 12 March 2010            

Stock Brook Country Club


	        


Pam Langmead       

EPHA Manager
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